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Abstract 
 
Intercultural sensitivity, which is seen as an affective component of intercultural competence, 
is crucial to cultivating one’s favorable emotions about cultural differences experienced in 
intercultural communication. This qualitative study was conducted to find out how 
undergraduate English as a foreign language (EFL) students in Vietnam perceived intercultural 
sensitivity. The results showed that although the majority of students had not previously heard 
the phrase “intercultural sensitivity” before taking part in the survey, their intuitive 
understanding of the term was rather close to that of the literature. The participants were well 
aware of the evaluation of their intercultural sensitivity level. EFL students had different 
strategies for improvement of intercultural sensitivity depending on their study level and 
intercultural awareness. All participants, especially those who were learning a second 
language, believed that intercultural awareness is crucial. The study findings point to the 
recommendation that educators strive to further integrate intercultural sensitivity instruction 
and learning to improve EFL students’ capacity for intercultural communication. 
 
Keywords: intercultural sensitivity, intercultural competence, intercultural communication 
Vietnamese EFL students
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The effects of globalization have increased the need for the cultivation of intercultural 
communicative competence among undergraduate students, who should enter the 21st 
century’s workforce with the 4Cs (Critical thinking, Collaboration, Creativity, and 
Communication) (Halvorsen, 2018). As a lingua franca, English plays a pivotal role in the 
promotion of the process of globalization and internationalization worldwide (Altbach & 
Knight, 2007; Duong & Chua, 2016), and in the field of internationalization of higher education 
in many parts of the world, including Vietnam (Hoang, 2013; Le, 2016). Globalization seems 
to make the world more connected as increasing international contact between people of 
distinctive cultures is encouraged and where each culture or community has its own cultural 
backgrounds, perspectives, and values, generalizing and representing unique norms, patterns, 
and beliefs (Sasu, 2016; Ting-Toomey & Dorjee, 2018) which are commonly transmitted and 
shared among generations. In response to the current trend, higher education institutions have 
been encouraged to demonstrate that they are able to prepare, offer, and educate graduates for 
the global workforce (Hénard et al., 2012) by providing culturally responsive teaching and 
curriculum (Cruz et al., 2019; Kieran & Anderson, 2019) as a crucial strategy. In this type of 
setting, the field of English as a Foreign Language (EFL) emerges as an important focus 
(Morrison et al., 2019). 
 
Vietnam, which has been considered one of the most dynamically emerging economies (Tung, 
2018), has a rising demand for high-quality human resources (Van & Phuong, 2021), and 
proficiency in English is one of the necessary requirements because of its importance in 
promoting the country’s economy (Vu & Peters, 2021). In this context, EFL graduates with a 
good command of English can have advantages in future employment. The main goal of 
English language teaching (ELT) is to assist students in improving their communication skills 
since exchanging ideas and information is the main purpose of language (Deveci et al., 2021; 
Koch & Takashima, 2021; Vieluf & Göbel, 2019). Many may believe that learning English 
entails mastering its grammar, vocabulary, and pronunciation (Guan, 2019; Pinillos, 2021; 
Rost, 2013), but other aspects should also be cultivated to achieve higher levels of competence 
so that interlocutors can comprehend the sophistication of meanings being communicated 
(Bennett, 2004). Even if they are fluent in the target language, foreign language learners may 
be unable to communicate sensitively, effectively, and appropriately (Han, 2013). The focal 
point of the present study, therefore, is to qualitatively explore Vietnamese EFL students’ 
perceptions of intercultural sensitivity, their perspectives on the importance of intercultural 
sensitivity and pertinent approaches EFL students have been utilizing in their language learning 
process.  
 

Literature Review 
 

As it has been demonstrated and agreed by researchers, such as Lussier (2011), Ting-Toomey 
and Dorjee (2018), and Yunlong (2014), the fact that the relationship between language and 
culture is as special as an intertwined association, it is worth noting that learning a foreign 
language also means acquiring its cultural aspects. Intercultural communicative competence, 
which is defined as crucial skills that influence and modify learners’ knowledge, perceptions, 
and actions, has become a key issue in the globalized world (Alred & Byram, 2002). In order 
to be interculturally competent, a learner of a second language (L2) must possess knowledge 
of the foreign language (grammar, uses of the language), as well as the cultural knowledge and 
competence necessary to comprehend and function well in the context of highly sophisticated 
meaning (Celce-Murcia, 2007; Martin & Nakayama, 2010). Intercultural communicative 
competence is considered a broad term, serving as an umbrella concept of three areas: 
intercultural awareness (cognitive aspect), intercultural sensitivity (affective aspect), and 
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intercultural communicative competence (behavioral aspect) (Chen & Starosta, 2000). Those 
are considered to be separate but closely related concepts (Ameli, 2012; Sarwari & Wahab, 
2017). These constructs should be distinguished from one another rather than mixed together 
for investigation, or subsequent research findings would lack validity and reliability (Chen & 
Starosta, 2000). Accordingly, a variety of dimensions would be needed to validate relevant data 
if the cognitive, affective, and behavioral aspects of intercultural communicative competence 
were to be examined. In order to limit the scale of the current study, the dimension of 
intercultural sensitivity was explored as it was considered that once competence is evaluated, 
it could serve as a significant indicator of intercultural communicative competence. Taking 
intercultural sensitivity as a significant component of intercultural communicative competence, 
Chen (1997, p. 10); Chen and Starosta (1997, p. 10) provided a definition describing a person’s 
capacity to “develop a positive emotion towards understanding and appreciating cultural 
differences that promote an appropriate and effective behavior in intercultural 
communication”.  
 

Bennett (1984) proposed that intercultural sensitivity is a developmental process that might aid 
one in changing affectively, cognitively, and behaviorally. This concept has since been 
implemented as an approach to global and domestic diversity within the framework of the 
Developmental Model of Intercultural Sensitivity (DMIS) (Bennett & Bennett, 2004). The two 
stages of this intricate process are ethnocentric and ethnorelative. Each stage contains three 
smaller phases that discretely represent a step in an individual's transformation. Included within 
the ethnocentric stage are (1) denial - when a person refuses to acknowledge the existence of 
cultural differences among people; (2) defense - when a person tries to defend their worldview 
by fending off the perceived threat; and (3) minimization - when a person tries to protect their 
core worldview by hiding differences under the guise of cultural similarities. The steps that 
comprise the ethnorelative stage are (4) acceptance - when a person starts to be receptive to 
the existence of behavioral differences; (5) adaption - when a person becomes sympathetic to 
cultural differences and become bicultural or multicultural; and (6) integration - when a person 
can apply ethnorelativism to their own identity and see others’ diversity as a necessary and 
enjoyable part of life. Conceptually, Bennett’s model (shown in Figure 1) has been viewed as 
a steady adjustment in affection, cognition, and behavior to reach the level of intercultural 
communicative competence. 

Figure 1 
The Developmental Model of Intercultural Sensitivity (Bennett, 2004, p. 153)  
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Chen and Starosta (2000) developed a measure to evaluate intercultural sensitivity with six 
components based on such fundamental notions: self-esteem, self-monitoring, open-
mindedness, empathy, interaction involvement, and non-judgment. In order to cultivate one’s 
own positive mood, and drive to understand and appreciate any differences in cultures and 
circumstances, one has to “establish a sense of self-value and self-worth” (Chen & Starosta, 
2000, p. 4). Self-esteem entails the capacity to do this. Such a perspective is underpinned by 
social psychologist Hofstede (2011) who noted that a person becomes more prepared to 
recognize and embrace another culture after becoming conscious of personal value 
orientations, and having been exposed to it through pleasant sensations and emotions. The self-
esteem element is crucial because it serves as a cognitive foundation for self-monitoring, 
which individuals use to change their conduct to recognize any situational limits, manage their 
behavior, and respond properly. High self-monitor speakers, as Chen and Starosta (2000) 
assert, are often “more attentive, other-oriented, and more sensitive to the expressions of their 
culturally different counterparts” (p. 5). It seems the two elements of self-esteem and self-
monitoring play a significant role in transforming an individual’s cognitive aspect into 
interacting and understanding personal and others’ values, norms, customs, and social systems 
so that cultural differences can be acknowledged properly (Yunlong, 2014).  
 
The third component is open-mindedness, which is defined as the willingness to explain 
oneself and accept others’ explanations (Chen & Starosta, 2000). As a result, such speakers 
become sensitive to the needs and differences of others and are capable of converting feelings 
into actions in intercultural communication. This perspective appears to be similar to the 
acceptance phase of the DMIS developed by Bennett and Bennett (2004), portraying an 
individual’s acceptance regardless of differences in values, beliefs, and behaviors. Therefore, 
personal values of the individual can be exercised without “imposing on the equally valid 
viewpoints of others” (p. 155). The fourth component is empathy, which involves care for 
other people’s feelings and behaviors. It is generally believed the concept of empathy is “a core 
component” because empathic people are concerned about others’ feelings and reactions and 
tend to show “affect displays, active listening” (Chen & Starosta, 2000, p. 5). Reynolds and 
Valentine (2004) also suggested that it is important to understand how the culture uses emotion 
in intercultural communication. 
 
The two final components, namely interaction involvement and non-judgment, seem to be 
related to one another. One concerns the speaker’s interaction with others (e.g., whether they 
like or dislike the communication of people from different cultures), while the other concerns 
the unique quality of a speaker who can listen sincerely to those from different cultures. 
According to Johnson (2001), a person’s communication preferences might reveal whether or 
not they feel valued or welcomed. It is likely that when two people first meet and discuss a 
subject they both find interesting, they will discover an attraction in speaking and get actively 
involved in contact. On the other hand, if there is no mutual delight between the two speakers, 
one may leave the communication activity (Samovar & Porter, 1991), which may also result in 
judgment (the act of jumping to any conclusions without sufficient details) (Chen & Starosta, 
2000). Knowing the value of not passing judgment on others enables one to engage and form 
relationships with people from various cultural backgrounds (Chen & Starosta, 2000); i.e. 
interlocutors are able to integrate in the intercultural contexts (Bennett & Bennett, 2004), and 
success in intercultural communication is achieved (Yunlong, 2014). 
 
The fact that there are hundreds of languages spoken around the world makes cross-cultural 
communication essential in the twenty-first century. Since intercultural communication skill is 
often seen as being significant in this context, studies have been undertaken by researchers over 
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decades, such as Bennett (1984), Byram and Zarate (1994), Chen and Starosta (1996), Hammer 
et al. (2003), Ting-Toomey and Chung (2012). In this light, exploring EFL students’ 
perceptions of intercultural sensitivity is considered a significant contribution to the literature, 
diagnosis of intercultural competencies can be investigated, and the necessity to further 
education can be constructed (Baños, 2006).  
 
The context of English learning in Vietnam might be different from others to some extent, yet 
learners’ attitudes and awareness of intercultural communicative competence have been of 
interest among Vietnamese scholars, resulting in a range of studies carried out by researchers, 
such as Dao and Do (2019), Tran and Seepho (2016), Thieu (2019), Trinh (2016), Vu (2013), 
Vu (2020), and Vu and Dinh (2021). Nonetheless, the review of the literature seems to show 
that there are not many qualitative studies focusing on the affective aspect of Vietnamese EFL 
students in the context of higher education institutions, how they perceive the meaning and 
importance of intercultural sensitivity, and how they strategize the learning process to improve 
intercultural sensitivity, aiming to become competent interactants not only in Vietnam but 
outside of the national (cultural) border as well. The findings of the present study may make 
meaningful contributions towards the teaching methods in the field of English language 
teaching or English as a foreign language (EFL) in Vietnam, especially in the context of higher 
education institutions, and in other nations of the expanding circle of English1 (Al-Mutairi, 
2020; Kachru, 1992). The recommendations of the study may be useful for the development of 
English language teaching curriculum to equip EFL students with linguistic knowledge and 
intercultural backgrounds. Based on the research aims, this study sought answers to the 
following research questions: 
 

Research question 1: How is intercultural sensitivity defined by Vietnamese EFL 
students? 
Research question 2: At what level do students evaluate their intercultural sensitivity? 
Why? 
Research question 3: What do EFL students think about the importance of 
intercultural sensitivity? 
Research question 4: How does EFL students’ intercultural sensitivity develop? 

 
Methods 

 
The methodology section of the study includes the focus of the study, the participants, the 
instruments, and the data collection and data analysis procedure. 
 
Focus of Study 
 
According to Golafshani (2003), qualitative research adopts a naturalistic approach that can 
help researchers understand specific phenomena in context-specific settings. Researchers can 
focus on the research problem and use necessary approaches available to understand it 
(Creswell, 2009), so that essential methods that work best can be employed to address 
particular research concerns (Paltridge & Phakiti, 2015). This study aimed to qualitatively 
explore Vietnamese EFL students’ perceptions of intercultural sensitivity (research questions 
1 and 3), their personal evaluation of intercultural sensitivity level (research question 2), and 

 
1 The term “World Englishes” was firstly used by Kachru in the early 1960s to describe the spreading use of 

English throughout the world. There are three concentric circles: the Inner circle (English as the mother tongue), 
the Outer circle (English as an additional language), and the Expanding circle (English as a foreign language). 
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personal strategies to develop intercultural sensitivity (research question 4) while studying at a 
public institution of higher education in Vietnam. Among multiple approaches of qualitative 
research, phenomenological research (Creswell, 2009) was employed to identify the 
background and experiences of EFL students in the field of intercultural sensitivity because 
patterns and relationships of participants’ perspectives could be engaged and developed 
through the collected data. According to Dörnyei (2007, p. 37), qualitative researchers can 
“enter the research process with a completely open mind and without setting out to test 
preconceived hypotheses”. Meanwhile, qualitative interviews can be conducted, involving 
“unstructured and generally open-ended questions” (Creswell, 2009, p. 181) so as to 
purposefully elicit views and opinions from the participants. The semi-structured interview, in 
this light, was employed with a detailed protocol (see Appendix 1) so that EFL students’ 
perspectives could be elicited, recorded, and transcribed prior to data analysis (shown in Figure 
2).  
 
Figure 2 
Data Analysis of Qualitative Research (Cresswell, 2009, p. 185) 

Source: Creswell (2009, p. 185) 
 
The data analysis in qualitative research (in Figure 1) offers a linear, hierarchical approach 
building from the bottom to the top to guarantee validation of the information accuracy 
(Creswell, 2009) because the quality of the research results relies on it (Trullols et al., 2004). 
To ensure reliability in qualitative research, trustworthiness is very important (Golafshani, 
2003). In this case, cross-check codes (Creswell, 2009) were made by at least two researchers 
by comparing results independently derived by each. 
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Participants 
 
This study used qualitative research, which included verbal data from nine participants who 
were invited to join in an interview. Following the Dean of the English Department’s approval, 
the researcher reached out to EFL students enrolled in the second, third, and fourth years and 
extended an invitation for them to take part in the study. As the random sample could make 
generalizations, a probability sample (also known as a random sample) was applied as it could 
randomly draw from the wider population (Cohen et al., 2007). Upon the main goal of the 
study, undergraduate students from a public higher education institution in Hanoi, Vietnam 
were selected via convenience sampling. This type of sampling involves those who happened 
to be available, and accessible at the time of conducting the study (Cohen et al., 2007). Based 
on the actual registration of the EFL students, direct contacts were created between the 
researcher and EFL students, aiming to receive their confirmation for participation and the 
mutually-agreed date of the interviews. As a result, only nine students could join the study as 
shown in the following table: 
 
Table 1 
Participants of the Interview 
 

No. Participants  
(Pseudonym) 

Abbreviation 
of names Gender Year of study 

1 Lien L Female 3rd 
2 Thanh T Female 3rd 
3 Mai M Female 4th 
4 Nhan N Female 4th 
5 Phuong P Female 3rd 
6 An A Female 2nd 
7 Binh B Female 2nd 
8 Khanh K Female 2nd 
9 Oanh O Female 3rd 

 
Instrument 
 
Because it best helps the researcher to understand the problem studied and the research question 
(Creswell, 2009), this qualitative research employed interviews as the data collection type, and 
the one-on-one interview was conducted. According to Cohen et al. (2007), the interview is 
considered a powerful, flexible tool for a researcher in the process of data collection since the 
interview gives a researcher access to a person’s thinking, making it possible to measure what 
an individual knows about a subject (their knowledge), what a person prefers (values and 
preferences), and what one thinks (attitudes and beliefs). In terms of format, the semi-structured 
interview is suitable for the present study because it allows flexibility in adapting the wording 
and re-arranging the order of the questions in the interview to suit the situation and the 
interviewees beside a list of planned questions. Accordingly, five open-ended questions (see 
Annex 1) were designed to collect the qualitative data.  
 
The interview questions were first piloted with the voluntary participation of two EFL students 
in order to discover any difficulties encountered. After this pilot phase, the interview questions 
were reviewed by an expert, who possesses a doctoral qualification in the field of EFL and 
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teaches as a senior lecturer at a public higher education institution. Upon essential comments, 
the interview questions were finalized prior to the actual interviews. 
 
Data Collection and Analysis 
 
Each student was given information about the study’s goals, rationale, anticipated interview 
length, and a request for permission to record the interview. Approximately 10 minutes were 
allotted for each interview. The interview was conducted totally in English because the 
participants were proficient English speakers. All interviewees were given pseudo names in the 
transcript to maintain their anonymity.  
 
As suggested as a foundational method for qualitative analysis, this study employed a thematic 
analysis approach, which is defined as an approach to identify, analyze, and report patterns 
(themes) within interview data (Braun & Clarke, 2006). The qualitative data of the current 
study were, therefore, analyzed and categorized into themes, and answers of participants to the 
research questions were formed in accordance with thematic analysis. Additionally, thematic 
analysis can be categorized into two types, namely deductive approach, or top-down, and 
inductive approach or bottom-up (Braun & Clark 2006). The former approach is theory-driven, 
or it allows themes to be preconceived based on initial themes suggested by the theoretical 
frame. The latter, meanwhile, is data-driven, which allows new themes to emerge during the 
data refinement process and it is not necessary to fit into the codes in existing theory. The 
responses of the participants to the research questions were then generated in line with the 
thematic analysis of the qualitative data of the current study, which was then examined and 
grouped into themes. The original topics were coded and defined in accordance with the 
deductive methodology. In order to examine EFL students’ perceptions of intercultural 
sensitivity, the researcher reviewed the interview transcripts numerous times and categorized 
responses within the topic of the research accordingly. 
 

Summary of Findings 
 
Students’ Definitions of Intercultural Sensitivity 
 
The majority of students who took part in the interview acknowledged that, prior to the current 
study, they had never heard the term “intercultural sensitivity.” Only two of them were aware 
of the phrase although they both admitted that they were unfamiliar with the subject. As a 
result, when asked what they thought the term “intercultural sensitivity” meant, several 
appeared a bit perplexed and hesitated to offer ideas. 
 
A prominent definition proposed was that intercultural sensitivity could help one react 
appropriately to foreigners. Particularly, Thanh (T2) said “Intercultural sensitivity is your 
ability to adapt to an unfamiliar culture, so when you talk with foreigners, no matter where they 
come from, you can still communicate with them” (T2/8). Similarly, Mai (M6), who was also 
concerned about the reaction when meeting foreigners, stated that it is “the way we receive and 
understand other different cultures… The way we react to a new and strange culture for the 
first time” (M3/6). Nhan (N4) also thought, “It is how we react or behave when we are in an 
international context” (N4/4). 
 
Others highlighted the words “respect” and “understand” as the necessities of intercultural 
sensitivity. Typically, Lien (L1) said that meeting someone from another culture “might be 
weird at the beginning”, but “it may be their culture, and you should respect the difference” 
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(L1/10). Similarly, An (A6) offered the idea that “intercultural sensitivity can be understood as 
the ability to respect and adapt with new cultures, and to respect other’s cultures, too” (A6/6). 
Sharing the same opinion, Binh (B7) supposed that intercultural sensitivity was about the 
feeling when we first met people from other nations, and “how we react to their behaviors and 
appearance when we realize there are differences between us and them” (B7/4). A 
comprehensive-sounding opinion was proposed by Khanh (K8) that intercultural sensitivity 
was the way in which a person who learned a second language could understand other cultures 
and expressions communicated by foreigners; more importantly, with intercultural sensitivity, 
language learners can “dive into the communication situation even if they are in another 
country” (K8/4).  
 
The results reveal that definitions of intercultural sensitivity varied among students. Some 
viewed intercultural sensitivity as a result of effective reaction and communication when 
meeting foreigners, while others emphasized understanding, accepting, and respecting 
culturally distinct people. The most common opinion among all respondents was that the most 
remarkable outcome of intercultural sensitivity is to help language learners gain appropriate 
understanding, acceptance, and reaction, be able to conduct suitable behaviors, and confidently 
adapt and integrate into the communication contexts regardless of any differences among 
foreigners and them. 
 
Students’ Self-Evaluation of their Intercultural Sensitivity 
 
The analysis of the interview showed the findings of students’ self-evaluation of their own 
intercultural sensitivity. As the ten-point scoring is the most popular in Vietnam, many 
students, at their discretion, apply it to evaluate their own intercultural sensitivity. One 
participant named An (A6), scored herself four as she admitted that she had not interacted with 
many people from other cultures. In addition, she stated she was a quite conservative person, 
who was not good at adapting to a new environment and was a bit shy as well. Therefore, she 
feared that she could not get along well with the new culture. An (A6/14) stated, “I love my 
country… sometimes in my mind, I think my country, my nationality, and my culture is the 
best. So sometimes, I view other cultures as a bit inferior. But that’s just my feeling at certain 
moments, not always; I still respect the other culture” (A6/14). Interestingly, in contrast, only 
one participant, Binh (B7), scored her sensitivity nine with the reason that she was quite open-
minded about differences between people or countries; despite her first-time exposure to any 
alien (e.g. her foreign teacher of English) and probably getting shocked, she could still get used 
to differences and easily accepted those.  
 
Some students evaluated their intercultural sensitivity at five or six out of ten, basically because 
they were aware that they did not have much background on other cultures, leading to their 
hesitation, even avoidance, to get involved with intercultural communication contexts. 
Particularly, both Nhan (N4) and Oanh (O9) gave themselves a score of five. When asked about 
the reasons, Nhan disclosed that she had some bias or prejudice towards foreigners when 
communicating with them. Oanh (O9) confessed several reasons for the score, including the 
fact that she did not have much knowledge about other cultures or had few opportunities to 
meet or work with them. Furthermore, her friendship network was domestic based only. 
Similarly, Khanh (K8), with a self-score of six, stated she did not have many opportunities to 
meet or talk to foreigners. In another case, Phuong (P5), who scored herself six, had 
opportunities to meet people from England, Scotland, Laos, and China, but she tended to avoid 
those communication situations. Phuong (P5) confessed that it was because “I do not 
understand… there is something like a cultural barrier between me and others. But I tried to 
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remain really friendly in communication with them, so I think I have a score of six for that” 
(P5/12). 
 
Only two participants, Thanh (T2) and Mai (M3) scored eight. Thanh (T2) said that she was an 
outgoing person, who could easily adapt to a new culture, and she also believed that she could 
talk to foreigners without much difficulty. Her personal experience seemed to be varied as she 
stated that she had many friends from Japan, China, India, and Thailand. Mai (M3) shared that 
she often had positive thoughts when encountering different cultures and showed her respect 
to culturally distinct people, because of her awareness of the fact that “every country has its 
own belief” (M3/9). 
 
In brief, though the scores of self-evaluation of intercultural sensitivity among students varied, 
including four (one participant), five (three participants), six (two participants), eight (two 
participants), and nine (one participant), most participants of the study affirmed that they were 
more sensitive since they had studied at their current university than when they were high 
school students. Apparently, students were quite well-aware of their own characteristics and 
personal experience when producing self-evaluations. The most common fact of students 
whose scores were from four to six is that they do not have many opportunities to meet and 
communicate with foreigners, leading to their perspectives of viewing their own culture as the 
best, having a prejudice towards foreigners from some cultures, or avoiding intercultural 
communication contexts. However, the high-score group (of eight and nine) portrayed 
themselves as “outgoing” or “open-minded” people, who are willing to embrace any 
intercultural communication chances, get used to, and accept cultural differences. Therefore, 
they seemed to be quite comfortable and delighted at meeting and communicating with others. 
Another common feature of the two groups is that the lower-score group had a limited network 
with foreign friends, whereas the higher-score students had various international relationships. 
 
Students’ Perception of the Importance of Intercultural Sensitivity 
 
All participants of the study agreed that intercultural sensitivity is important because of several 
reasons. To describe the degree of it, many of them emphasized the points with the two most 
commonly used adverbs “very” and “extremely”. Prominently, Thanh (T2) shared an idea from 
the perspective of becoming a global citizen, she supposed that intercultural sensitivity helps 
people a great deal to learn further knowledge through communication with foreigners, then 
their ability could be shaped, turning them into global citizens. Similarly, Mai (M3) stated that 
intercultural sensitivity is key to leading people to success through interaction and 
communication with culturally distinct people. Besides, Nhan (N4) added that someone’s 
knowledge could be extended thanks to such communication contexts, so intercultural 
sensitivity is essential in this case, especially if an individual would like to expand her/his 
background. 
 
Not only being able to communicate with others, according to Phuong (P5), intercultural 
sensitivity was considered a key to the establishment of a long-term relationship between an 
individual and others from other cultural backgrounds as mutual respect could exist thanks to 
good sensitivity. Similarly, Khanh (K8) said “Intercultural sensitivity plays an important role 
in the way people can widen their relationships, especially with foreigners… they may have a 
lot of friends and so have more chances to get knowledge and learn about the cultures of those” 
(K8/15). Viewing the topic from a global aspect, An (A6) thought that intercultural sensitivity 
was very important within the globalization era, which creates intercultural communication 
with people who can speak English. Hence, An (A6) supposed people from other cultures can 
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work together, speak the lingua franca, and their sensitivity to cultures can help them 
communicate effectively.  
 
Binh (B7), a second-year student who scored nine for self-evaluation of intercultural 
sensitivity, seemed to have a sensitive opinion on the importance of this as she stated that it 
was a part of people’s lives. Some may not accept differences whereas others may, but 
obviously, intercultural sensitivity might help individuals gain insights into others’ feelings, 
which helps communicators avoid embarrassing, unexpected situations. Finally, Oanh (O9) 
considered intercultural sensitivity indispensable in the new industrial revolution. When the 
network of people had become bigger, they could work with foreign people. So the higher their 
sensitivity was, the more effective their intercultural communication could be. Surprisingly, 
concerning the peace of human beings, Lien (L1) said, “Intercultural sensitivity helps you get 
along well with other people from other countries… unrespect of other cultures may lead to 
war” (L1/18). 
 
To sum up, all participants of the interview entirely agreed that intercultural sensitivity is 
important because it is one of the necessary qualifications for someone who would like to 
become a global citizen. Furthermore, the competence of intercultural sensitivity could help 
one enrich their knowledge of various cultures and build up a network with others thanks to 
mutual understanding and respect. This also leads to another success for people who can 
communicate effectively in intercultural communication contexts and work well with culturally 
distinct people. As a part of human life, people can have an insightful understanding of others’ 
feelings, and this will help them avoid unexpected or awkward situations. Finally, thanks to 
intercultural sensitivity, mutual understanding, and respect could be consolidated, leading to 
the avoidance of the possibility of war. 
 
Students’ Development of their Intercultural Sensitivity 
 
This section explores the approaches and means that EFL students chose to enhance and 
develop their intercultural sensitivity. The most common tendency of second-year students is 
that they often used the mass media and participated in real communication contexts at their 
discretion. For example, An (A6) said that she usually watched movies or read books to learn 
more about different cultures; sometimes, she joined festivals or ceremonies organized within 
the university, where she could meet foreign friends, experience some differences, and get used 
to such intercultural contexts. Similarly, Khanh (K8) was fond of meeting and communicating 
with foreigners, especially during the period of her stay in the dormitory, leading to her 
personal experiences and understanding of Spanish and Thai friends’ cultures and behaviors. 
Additionally, Khanh (K8) watched a series of TV channels, especially foreign-based programs 
as an effective approach to enrich her background on native cultures, and languages, and 
accordingly develop her intercultural sensitivity. Another second-year student, Binh (B7), 
besides her searching for information on the Internet, tended to enjoy herself in real 
communication contexts, where she could put herself in foreigners’ situations to feel and 
comprehend the reasons and meanings of foreigners’ behaviors and drew her own lessons in 
such specific intercultural communication contexts.  
 
The third-year students seem to make use of the media as well, when Lien (L1), Thanh (T2), 
and Oanh (O9) admitted that it was necessary to watch a variety of channels (such as the news, 
videos, and movies) to widen knowledge and improve intercultural sensitivity. Especially, 
Thanh (T2) stated that books could be a source rich in culture, especially literature since life 
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could be vividly reflected through stories, resulting in her keenness on a variety of literature 
from the US, UK, or China. 
 
On the other hand, the fourth-year students appear to be a bit more different because of their 
emphasis on real communication contexts, which could be crucial to the development of their 
intercultural sensitivity. For instance, Mai (M3) said, “Because of globalization, intercultural 
sensitivity becomes more and more important, so people will need intercultural sensitivity to 
raise their awareness, show their respect to different cultures in the world… The most effective 
way to improve intercultural sensitivity is to communicate with different people from other 
cultures” (M3/14). Phuong (P5) also shared a similar point on this by stating that “…the more 
you meet people from other cultures, the more diversity you could experience... The first time 
I met a foreigner, I was so shy and avoided communication. But then from the second time or 
the third, I knew that I couldn’t keep avoiding it. Hence, I tried to communicate and interact 
with them...” (P5/22). Nhan (N4) even admitted she could have more opportunities to meet and 
communicate with culturally distinct people since her study at the university, resulting in her 
remarkable growth of intercultural sensitivity. 
 
Overall, all participants of the study seemed to be active in reaching and learning from various 
sources of cultures. The most three common types, in this case, consisted of media, books, and 
real communication contexts. The second- and third-year students considered all these sources 
useful to enhance their intercultural sensitivity, whereas the fourth-year students preferred the 
real communication contexts. Specifically, the study environment of the university seems to 
play a significant factor in students’ development of intercultural sensitivity because it is a 
place for them to meet local and international friends, building up their confidence, and shaping 
and boosting the participants’ sensitivity in intercultural communication contexts. 
 

Discussion and Recommendation 
 
First, most students in the current study were aware of their level of intercultural sensitivity. 
This was basically built on the student’s personal characteristics. Participants who portrayed 
themselves as “outgoing, friendly” individuals tended to find it easier to meet and converse 
with people from other cultures, whereas the others often felt hesitant and wanted to avoid such 
intercultural communication contexts. As a result, the main difference between the two groups 
was that the former had a good network of foreign fellows and easily accepted differences in 
cultures, but the latter had a limited network, resulting in scant interaction.  
 
Moreover, a perception of a “culture barrier” existing within the situation lead them to low 
interaction confidence. Associating this with the literature, the latter can be labeled 
“ethnocentrism” as Bennett (1984) described since they perceptually considered there is a clear 
structure of categorization between “us and them” and viewed others’ cultures through their 
personal cultural worldview. The former, however, can be labeled the “ethorelativism” as this 
group of participants seemed to embrace differences in cultures (acceptance) and become bi-
cultural or multicultural in the communication context. They can have new international friends 
and enjoy conversing with them (adaptation). The results of labeling the two groups of students 
can be underpinned by the theory of six elements accounting for intercultural sensitivity offered 
by Chen and Starosta (2000), including self-esteem, self-monitoring, open-mindedness, 
empathy, interaction involvement, and non-judgment. It is obvious to see that the 
“ethnocentrism” of the current study had quite low levels of “open-mindedness” and “non-
judgment” when occasional prejudices about others’ unique qualities were generated. This 
occurred probably because of their few opportunities to meet and converse with people from 
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other cultures, resulting in limited experiences and avoidance of such communication contexts, 
(labeled the low level of “interaction involvement”). On the contrary, the “ethorelativism” 
group seemed to have most of the elements and could become interculturally sensitive 
interactants.  
 
Second, all participants in the study agreed on the significance of intercultural sensitivity since 
it allows for the growth and development of global networks that may be advantageous for 
future professional endeavors. They believed that intercultural sensitivity is crucial competence 
that can build up their communication ability, help them enjoy conversations with others, and 
foster understanding between various social groupings, and so resulting in prospective success. 
This finding provides a more solid foundation for the importance of intercultural 
communication skills for EFL learners, particularly in facilitating effective communication and 
engagement in a multicultural context (Han, 2013; Marrone, 2005; Sarwari & Wahab, 2017). 
 
Third, the students in the current study tend to have the propensity to adopt more practical 
approaches for the cultivation of intercultural sensitivity as they mature. In other words, senior 
learners preferred realistic communication contexts as the most efficient approach to engaging 
in real-world experiences and developing intercultural communicative competence. One of the 
participants interviewed, for instance, admitted that her remarkable growth of intercultural 
sensitivity could be achieved thanks to active engagement in a series of events, where she could 
meet and converse with culturally distinct people. Meanwhile, second and third-year students 
often made use of abundant, free-of-charge, and easy-to-get-access mass media to comprehend 
cultural knowledge through the second language they are learning. The finding is in line with 
a variety of recommendations offered by scholars stating that the cultivation of cultural 
knowledge is on par with learning the language of that culture; once one has acquired cultural 
awareness and cultural sensitivity, one can effectively communicate and collaborate across 
cultural boundaries (Byram & Zarate, 1997; Diller & Moule, 2005; Kirmayer, 2012; Purnell, 
2005; Yunlong, 2014). 
 
Fourth, the students in the current study were more sensitive since they have studied at Hanoi 
University than when they were high school students. There are two main reasons contributing 
to the higher level of intercultural sensitivity among EFL students, including the expansion of 
personal networks and a more international environment within the campus. The opportunity 
to study at the University brings students more chances to meet new Vietnamese and 
international friends, enlighten their cultural background, enrich cultural understanding, and 
build up their confidence at interacting with others. Moreover, the campus filled with students 
from various cultures and nationalities motivates students to converse with new fellows and 
lecturers, resulting in students’ diverse experiences in communicating and understanding 
culturally distinctive friends, and further promoting their intercultural sensitivity level. This 
finding implies two important facts. One of them is that it consolidates students’ strategies and 
approaches in actively enhancing personal competence upon their emphasis on the importance 
of intercultural sensitivity discussed earlier. Another fact relates to the university’s endeavors 
in internationalizing the campus’s landscape, which stimulates students’ desire and positive 
attitudes in connecting and improving their competence, resulting in their better performance 
in intercultural communication contexts. It seems that the more interaction students have within 
their own institution, the higher level they may possess for interaction involvement, which may 
then increase their open-mindedness, empathy and other relevant qualifications necessary to 
become interculturally sensitive interactants (Deardorff, 2004). 
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Fifth, the study’s qualitative findings reveal that the modern training programs delivered to 
EFL students have been quite effective and successful because they are able to establish 
intuitive perception of intercultural sensitivity and strategize their own ways to improve 
personal sensitivity to cross-cultural communication throughout the language learning process. 
It is worth noting that intercultural sensitivity is not an in-born ability but requires training 
programs that could equip L2 learners with the necessary skills and competence (Byram, 2009). 
However, most participants had neither heard the term “intercultural sensitivity” prior to their 
participation in the current study nor possessed basic theoretical background about the subject.  
It is, therefore, suggested that EFL teachers should formally communicate with their students 
the importance of intercultural communicative competence and intercultural sensitivity, which 
hopefully could enhance their awareness, needs, and performance (Lysiuchenko et al., 2021; 
Tian & Lu, 2018) both during and after the training program. In addition, more life-based 
practices should be offered so that students may acquire them through experiential lessons. 
Students, particularly those in the “ethnocentrism” group, may be motivated to increase their 
abilities and competence under the pressure of formal assignments. This suggestion aligns with 
a recommendation made by Deardorff (2014), who asserts that curriculum and experiential 
learning should purposefully target intercultural competence. In this light, intercultural 
sensitivity should be embedded in the teaching and learning programs, aiming to promote 
students’ motivation to learn English [see Mirzaei and Forouzandeh (2013) or Badrkoohi 
(2018)], boost their intercultural communicative competence (Hoff, 2020), and enhance 
students’ confidence in intercultural communication contexts. 
 
Sixth, it is important to take into account the department’s and university’s crucial role in 
assisting students’ academic efforts to raise levels of intercultural sensitivity through the 
planning of culturally responsive curriculum and extracurricular events as one of several 
significant strategies to impact the internationalization of higher education (Cruz et al., 2019; 
Deardorff, 2004; Hénard et al., 2012; Kieran & Anderson, 2019). In this case, being proficient 
in intercultural sensitivity can be one of the evaluation criteria for EFL students’ graduation 
eligibility. In other words, intercultural communicative competence should be one of the 
compulsory subjects within the training program as a requirement of the effectiveness of 
intercultural communication, rather than only the linguistic background. Besides, the study tour 
might be developed and arranged annually as an extra-curriculum activity, aiming to provide 
L2 learners with a real-world setting, in which students may mix and acquire experiential 
knowledge and embrace more chances to interact with foreign fellows and broaden their 
network in this way.   
 
Finally, it is worth noting that the attainment of intercultural competence is such a lifelong 
process that no one can be boldly sure to have reached full intercultural competence (Deardorff, 
2014). For this reason, EFL students are strongly advised to take intercultural sensitivity 
training courses as seriously as language instruction. 
 

Conclusion 
 
This study explored and analyzed EFL students’ perceptions of intercultural sensitivity at a 
public institution of higher education in Hanoi, Vietnam. Through the qualitative data 
collected, the study reveals that EFL students’ intuitive perception of intercultural sensitivity 
was rather close to that of the literature. From that perceptive foundation, EFL students are 
aware of their own level of intercultural sensitivity, realizing personal characteristics and 
achievements of relevant competence because of sensitivity to multicultural contexts. The 
findings categorize the two EFL student groups: the “ethnocentrism” group who perceptually 
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think the “culture barrier” exists, leading them to a lower level of interaction confidence, 
whereas the “ethnorelativism” group who are willing to accept differences and even 
perceptually believe those differences are necessary as they convey peculiar identities among 
people. Upon their perceptions of the importance of intercultural sensitivity, especially in the 
contexts of intercultural communication, EFL students embrace various approaches to the 
improvement of their competence. 
 
On the one hand, the qualitative findings of the study suggest that the training programs 
delivered to EFL students have been effective and successful since EFL students have been 
acquiring intercultural sensitivity through their second language learning process, resulting in 
their intuitive perception of the term. Some cultural events offered to EFL students to expand 
their networks seemingly have been conducted well, along with the curriculum of the 
department and the endeavors in campus internationalization of the university. On the other 
hand, the fact that EFL students have not known the term intercultural sensitivity until their 
participation in the present study should be a concern at the departmental and institutional 
levels. The main findings of the study are considered useful to the university’s managers 
because the principle of the training program with the inclusion of intercultural communication 
and intercultural sensitivity can help produce highly qualified graduates for society, especially 
in the globalization context. Furthermore, the findings are supposedly helpful to the 
department’s leaders in the design of the curriculum purposefully dedicated to boosting EFL 
students’ intercultural competence. Finally, as a result of the present study, it is hoped that EFL 
students can have more motivation to acquire and strategize their learning process to enhance 
intercultural sensitivity to become intercultural interactants in the new era. More studies on 
these with the employment of other data collection instruments such as class observation may 
answer more questions and yield further information to the literature. 
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Appendix 1 - Interview Protocol 

Time of interview: from eight to ten minutes 

Date: ……….      Place: ………… 

Interviewer: Huyen-Thanh Nguyen    

Interviewee: …………    Interview number: ……….. 

Good morning/afternoon. 

Thank you for your participation today. I am Huyen-Thanh Nguyen, a researcher who is conducting a 
study on EFL Students’ Perception of Intercultural Sensitivity, the English Department, Hanoi 
University. The goal of this project is to explore and analyze students’ understanding and perspectives 
on intercultural sensitivity relating to the language learning process.  

You were selected through a voluntary response to a previously administered mail survey, at which you 
were offered to participate in an interview and share your contact information if you had agreed to join. 
Prior to today’s interview, you were sent an introductory letter and a consent form via email, then your 
reply was sent accordingly to confirm today’s participation.  

The interview takes from eight to ten minutes and will follow a designed interview protocol. If you have 
no further comments, let’s get started with the first question.  

[Note: the researcher will use phrases such as “Tell me more”, “Could you give me an example?”, 
“Could you explain that?” as prompts to solicit more detailed information when needed.] 

No Questions 

1 In your opinion, how can intercultural sensitivity be defined/understood? 

2 What level do you evaluate your intercultural sensitivity? Why? 

3 What do you think about the importance of intercultural sensitivity? Explain in detail. 

4 How does your intercultural sensitivity develop? 

5 Are you more or less sensitive in intercultural communication than when you were a high school 
student? Why? 

 

Thank you for your cooperation! 
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Appendix 2: Sample of Interview Transcript 

Interview IL1 

Date: 9 December 2022 

Total length: 10.31 minutes 

Interviewer: Huyen-Thanh Nguyen 

Student: Lien 

1 I Good afternoon. 

2 L Good afternoon. 

3 I Thank you for your participation into this project. Actually, this is the research 
study that I have been conducting about intercultural sensitivity and language 
learning motivation. So before we get started, may I ask Are you willing to join 
with me today for the interview? 

4 L Yeah… I’m very glad to join this project. 

5 I Thank you. Let me just start by asking if you have ever heard of the term 
intercultural sensitivity? 

6 L This is the first time I’ve ever heard of this phrase. 

7 I Okay, may I ask: How do you think about the definition of intercultural 
sensitivity? In other words, in your opinion, what can cultural sensitivity be 
defined? 

8 L Actually I made opinion… Intercultural communicative competence is mean…the 
communication among different culture or language. And it tries to convey 
cultural…like that. 

9 I Right.  How about you intercultural sensitivity? What do you think about the 
definition of it? 

10 L As for me, intercultural sensitivity is when you meet a foreigner, and then 
something that…really strange. And that you…it a little bit weird, but it may be 
their culture and you know you respect it. 

11 I Thank you. Let's move on to the second question: What level do you evaluate 
your intercultural sensitivity? 

12 L Actually, I don’t have many chances to communicate with foreigners, so I think 
my level is about 5 out of 10. 

13 I Okay can you please explain why you score yourself 5 out of 10? 

14 L Well, in my free time, I always watch anime, which is animation. It’s about 
different culture and I try to explore the character and the culture through 
characters and actions. Even so, it’s too difficult for me to understand sometimes. 
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